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I. OFFICERS
For the period covered by this report, the Committee on Administrative and Budgetary Affairs (CAAP) was installed by the Permanent Council on June 30, 2008.  In accordance with Article 28 of its Rules of Procedure, on July 15, 2008, the Permanent Council elected as Chair of the Committee Ambassador Aristides Royo, Permanent Representative of Panama.

At its first meeting, held on July 22, 2008, the Committee elected as Vice Chair Mr. W. Lewis Amselem, Alternate Representative of the United States.

II.
ASSIGNMENT OF TOPICS - WORK PLAN

The Committee on Administrative and Budgetary Affairs (CAAP), a permanent committee of the Permanent Council, has the following functions, established in Article 19 of its Rules of Procedure:  (1) To recommend to the Permanent Council any programs within the Council's purview that may serve the General Secretariat as a basis for preparing the proposed program-budget of the Organization, as stipulated in Article 112.c of the Charter; (2) To examine the proposed program-budget that the General Secretariat transmits to it in consultation with the Permanent Council for the purposes indicated in Article 112.c of the Charter, and to submit to the Council such observations as it may deem pertinent; (3) To study any other subjects the Permanent Council may entrust to it in relation to the programs, budget, administration, and financial aspects of the operations of the General Secretariat; and (4) To consider any annual evaluation reports submitted by the Secretary General to the Permanent Council in compliance with the provisions of the General Standards to Govern the Operations of the General Secretariat and, on that basis, to evaluate the overall effectiveness of the Organization's programs, projects, and activities.  Furthermore, to make any recommendations it deems appropriate and submit them to the Permanent Council for consideration and subsequent referral to the Preparatory Committee, so that they may be considered by the General Assembly in conjunction with the proposed program-budget. 


For the fulfillment of the above-mentioned responsibilities, on June 30, 2008, the Permanent Council assigned to the CAAP the consideration of the following resolutions, adopted by the General Assembly at its thirty-eighth regular session:  AG/RES. 2426 (XXXVIII-O/08), “Establishment of the Legal Assistance Fund of the Inter-American Human Rights System,” and AG/RES. 2437 (XXXVIII-O/08), “Guidelines for the Program-Budget of the Organization for 2009.”  Special reference is made to the mandates entrusted to the Committee regarding preparations for the thirty-sixth special session of the General Assembly, held on September 30, 2008, to adopt the program-budget of the Organization for 2009.
III.
PROCEEDINGS

The Committee on Administrative and Budgetary Affairs (CAAP), under the chairmanship of Ambassador Aristides Royo, Permanent Representative of Panama, and the vice chairmanship of Mr. W. Lewis Amselem, Alternate Representative of the United States, held 10 formal meetings and several informal meetings.


The adoption of decisions on complex matters assigned to the Committee and overall fulfillment of the responsibilities assigned to it required careful analysis, lengthy deliberations, and the prudent use of the time and resources available to the Committee.

At the outset of the period, while conscious of the importance of complying with all the mandates assigned to it in the time allowed, the Committee prioritized deliberations intended to narrow differences and facilitate decisions that then made it possible to prepare and adopt the program-budget of the Organization for 2009.

It is worth recalling how concerned delegations had been about the status of the program-budget of the Organization for 2009, and how member states had already begun their deliberations on the subject during the previous period in order to provide the Secretariat with basic elements to be factored into the preparation of a proposed program-budget.  The General Assembly instructed the Permanent Council to convene a special session to adopt that program-budget and established guidelines for its preparation.

The Committee’s deliberations focused on two aspects in particular:  the proposed ceiling for the 2009 program-budget, and funding for it.  On September 9, 2008, the Committee reached agreement on the budget ceiling and considered possible options for financing the program-budget, including, among others, a 3 percent increase in the quota assessments of the member states. 

Based on the recommendations of the Committee, the Permanent Council convened the thirty-sixth special session of the General Assembly, which was held on September 30, 2008. The General Assembly, by resolution AG/RES. 1 (XXXVI-E/08), approved and authorized the program-budget of the Organization for the fiscal period from January 1 through December 31, 2009, and established the overall budget level of the Regular Fund program-budget for 2009 at $90.125 million and its financing, which includes contributions of member states in the form of Regular Fund quota payments of $78.593 million (which includes a 3 percent increase in relation to the 2008 quota assessments); a FEMCIDI contribution of $780,400 to the Regular Fund; income of $2.5 million for technical supervision and administrative support from trust and specific funds; and an appropriation of $6.751 million from the Reserve Subfund of the Regular Fund.
The General Assembly approved the specific levels of appropriations, by chapter, program, and subprogram, and also set the quotas with which the member states will finance the Regular Fund of the Organization for the year 2009, in accordance with the methodology adopted through resolution AG/RES. 1 (XXXIV-E/07) and the decision of January 19, 1955 (doc. C-i-269) on income tax reimbursements.


In its resolution AG/RES. 1 (XXXVI-E/08), the General Assembly also established provisions regarding elements to be taken into consideration in preparing the program-budget of the Organization for 2010, its overall budget level and its financing, and instructed the Secretary General to continue ongoing efforts to modernize the General Secretariat and to improve and promote a culture of austerity, efficiency, effectiveness, transparency, and prudence in the use of the resources of the General Secretariat’s operations, and to put forward a comprehensive proposal containing further austerity and expenditure rationalization measures.


The General Assembly, gathered in September 2008, in renewing the mandates adopted at its thirty-eighth regular session by resolution AG/RES. 2437 (XXXVIII-O/08) on the preparation of the program-budget, instructed that a thorough review be conducted of all resources and expenditures of the Organization in the context of existing mandates, in order to prioritize and optimize the use of resources for future program-budgets, within the capacity of the member states to finance them.  It decided that the report on the review’s results should be presented to the General Assembly at a special session to be held prior to January 31, 2009.


The CAAP worked on a comprehensive work plan that would enable the member states to conduct the above-mentioned review.  On December 3, 2008, the Chair of the CAAP presented to the Permanent Council a progress report on the work being done by the Committee in response to the General Assembly mandates.


The CAAP recognized then that, given the hemispheric and global economic crisis, the member states did not wish to increase their contributions to OAS funds.  It therefore concluded that programs would have to be scaled back and adjusted, and innovative options put forward, in order to increase the Organization’s resources and strengthen its operations.


Based on a recommendation by the CAAP, on March 4, 2009 the Permanent Council adopted resolution CP/RES. 946 (1682/09) on the “Calendar for Consideration and Approval of the 2010 Program-Budget,” in which it convoked a special session of the General Assembly to consider and approve the 2010 program-budget and requested the Secretary General, in accordance with the guidelines established in resolutions AG/RES. 2437 (XXXVIII-O/08) and AG/RES. 1 (XXXVI-E/08), to present his proposed program-budget to the Preparatory Committee for that special session no later than ninety days prior to its opening date, in accordance with Article 90 of the General Standards.


The Permanent Council notified the Preparatory Committee for the thirty-ninth regular session of the General Assembly of its decision, in order for the item regarding the program-budget to be withdrawn from the agenda. 


On March 26, 2009, the CAAP adopted the “Work Plan of the Committee on Administrative and Budgetary Affairs for OAS Program Review,” document CP/CAAP-2988/09 rev. 3, which proposes a set of work packages that would be executed simultaneously during 2009, 2010, and 2011, with a view to providing the Permanent Council and the General Assembly with a series of recommendations geared to the adoption of measures that would make the Organization financially sustainable over the long term, with improved performance in support of priorities clearly defined by the member states.


The adopted Work Plan establishes work packages and defines 2010 as a transition year. Work package 1 will focus on determination of the priorities of the member states, including a definition, distinction, and review of existing mandates.  Work Package 2 envisages a review of General Assembly resolutions in terms of their financial implications and funding sources.  The purpose of Work Package 3 is to analyze the possibility of restructuring some of the activities of the Organization in order to improve performance and contain costs.  Work Package 4, on austerity measures, is designed to elicit regular information from the General Secretariat on savings and budget efficiency.  Implementation of the Plan will begin immediately after the thirty-ninth regular session of the General Assembly, to be held in June 2009.


The purpose of Work Package 2 – the General Assembly resolution review process – is to establish a formal and defined linkage between the annual formulation and adoption of resolutions by the General Assembly and the budget and funding process of the OAS.  The idea is to achieve a clear definition of the expected outcome for each resolution adopted at the annual session of the General Assembly, a clear assessment of the cost of implementing the resolution, its formal incorporation into the budget process, and a clear identification of the funding source. The OAS will therefore be able to exercise solid control on mandate generation and limit mandate proliferation and resulting budgetary pressure.  In March 2009, the CAAP began looking into the matter of standardized spreadsheets for the proposed review.  However, no agreement was reached on using them in preparation for the thirty-ninth regular session of the General Assembly.


On March 18, 2009, the CAAP submitted a draft resolution to the Permanent Council regarding “Rules of Procedure for the Operation of the Specific Fund for the Committee for the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Persons with Disabilities.”  It recognized that a specific fund for voluntary contributions would facilitate fulfillment of the commitments established in the Inter-American Convention for the Elimination of all Forms of Discrimination against Persons with Disability and would encourage participation on the Committee by representatives of all states parties.  The draft resolution therefore proposed approving the Rules of Procedure for the Operation of the Specific Fund and invited all member states, permanent observer states and other member states of the United Nations as well as the public or private, national or international persons or institutions to contribute to this Specific Fund.  Finally, it asked the Secretary General to promote the Specific Fund as widely as possible.  Based on the CAAP proposal, the Permanent Council adopted resolution CP/RES. 947 (1683/09).
The Committee gave in-depth consideration to numerous reports presented by the General Secretariat individually or in the quarterly performance reports, including reports on efficiency in the administration of the General Secretariat’s resources; the annual report and activities report of the Office of the Inspector General; and the project management report.
The Committee took particular note of reports on the following managerial aspects of the Organization’s Secretariat, which it considers key factors for a review of the Organization’s revenue and expenditure:  positions of trust; geographic representation and gender distribution of the staff; travel (the General Secretariat’s 2008 report); performance contracts (the report for January-December 2008); recommendations regarding a plan of action for streamlining the Secretariat’s human resources policy; and the Secretariat’s installed capacity for videoconferences and other communication technologies.

Based on its review of the information provided, the CAAP has forwarded for consideration by the General Assembly at its thirty-ninth regular session a draft resolution on “Austerity measures: Use of Videoconference and Other Communication Technologies,” (document AG/doc.4894/09), which, recognizing that it is necessary to seek alternative means of communication for the most efficient use of the resources of the Organization, thereby generating savings and facilitating access to information, and that modern communication technology permits “virtual” participation in meetings, conferences, and other events, which reduces costly spending for travel, both for the Secretariat and for participants, urges the member states and the organs and entities of the Organization of American States, the General Secretariat and its dependencies, as well as organizers of OAS-related events to use, whenever possible, current communication technology, not only as one of the austerity measures being implemented among member states and within the OAS General Secretariat, but also as part of the process of modernizing the Organization’s technological assets.

During the meeting of March 26, 2009, pursuant to the mandate contained in resolution AG/RES. 2437 (XXXVIII-O/08) which requested the General Secretariat to “provide…on a semiannual basis reports on…geographic representation and gender equity and equality,” (among others) and urged the GS/OAS “to continue to develop a human resource policy that fully takes into account the principle of geographic representation in accordance with Article 120 of the Charter of the Organization of American States,” the CAAP continued its consideration of the topic regarding geographic representation and gender and received a report by the General Secretariat (document CP/CAAP-3001/09).


It is worth pointing out that in 2008, when it began its review of the subject, the CAAP had ascertained the methodologies currently used at the United Nations and in the U.N. Food and Agriculture Organization (FAO) for determining equitable geographic representation. That information allowed the CAAP to make comparisons with similar organizations, as an input for deciding on the most appropriate methodology for establishing representation policy at the Organization of American States.

Based on the information it reviewed, the CAAP opted to go along with the Secretariat’s recommendation to use the FAO methodology, as described in document CP/CAAP-2943/08, for determining equitable geographic representation in its staff.

Attending to its other responsibilities, the Committee considered and allocated financing under Subprogram 21 I of the program-budget of the Regular Fund to the following meetings: 

· Second Meeting of Officials Responsible for Penitentiary and Prison Policies of the OAS Member States, held in Chile from August 27 to 29, 2008, in an amount not to exceed US$49,932.00;

· First Meeting of Ministers Responsible for Public Security in the Americas, held in Mexico on October 7 and 8, 2008, in an amount not to exceed US$36,683;

· Second Meeting of Authorities on Trafficking in Persons (REMJA-CHECK?), held in Argentina from March 25 to 27, 2009, in an amount not to exceed US$49,932; and

· Fourth Meeting of the Working Group on Mutual Assistance in Criminal Matters and Extradition, held in El Salvador, from March 31 to April 2, 2009, in the amount of US$49,932. 

III.
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 

It is important to point out that the Committee needs to resume its work immediately after the thirty-ninth regular session of the General Assembly, so that it can complete in good time its complex and delicate task of reviewing, in detail, all the revenue and expenditure of the Organization in connection with its currently vast set of mandates.  There is a pressing need to prioritize those mandates and optimize the use of the resources available to the Organization, taking into account the capacity of the member states to contribute to its operations.

I must remind the Permanent Council that, of the responsibilities assigned to the Committee during my term as its Chair, the mandate of resolution AG/RES. 2426 (XXXVIII-O/08) on the “Establishment of the Legal Assistance Fund of the Inter-American Human Rights System” is still pending.
Furthermore, the CAAP agenda for the next period should include consideration, without delay, of:

· The list of mandates, since it is urgent for the Secretariat to provide member states with the information they require;

· The Report of the Department of Conferences and Meetings on interpretation and translation services for OAS conferences and meetings;

· The proposal by the General Secretariat’s Department of Conferences and Meetings regarding updating of the costs of conferences and meetings; 

· A fundraising plan;

· The Report on Progress with Implementation of International Public Sector Accounting Standards (IPSAS);

· Quarterly Report on the Management of OAS Resources (at March 30, 2009);

· A strategy for financing certain improvements in energy efficiency and a proposal for the repair of buildings;

· A report on the collection of outside funds to support the activities of the Organization and other contributions toward the maintenance and upgrading of its buildings.


The task facing the member states in the CAAP is a complex one.  It involves financing a budget that will reach $90.1 million in 2009 with quota income for that year estimated at $78.6 million.  The member states have said that global financial situation is making it harder for their governments to increase their contributions to the Organization, which translates into a cut of $9.4 million in the 2010 budget compared to 2009.

Nonetheless, the member states have recognized that the time has come to conduct a serious, in-depth review of the mandates and commitments established by the General Assembly and those generated by the states themselves that are very costly for the Organization.  This review should necessarily lead to a prioritization and reduction of mandates, without weakening or distorting the essence of Organization in those sectors where it has proved to be very effective, to the point that it has been able to mobilize specific resources totaling $63.8 million this year.  It is an important task and one that the states must undertake with the care and zeal that the excellence of the Organization requires.

I would not wish to end this Report without underscoring the cooperation I have received from all the delegations in my capacity as Chair of the CAAP, especially that of the Vice Chair, Mr. Lewis Amselem, Alternate Representative of the United States, and the constructive and committed participation of the delegates who keep track of the Committee’s work. They have been a constant source of reference and support in the performance of my duties.

Aristides Royo
Ambassador, Permanent Representative of Panama
Chair of the Committee on Administrative and Budgetary Affairs
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